Approved Minutes

These are the approved Minutes of the October 30, 2013 monthly meeting of the Walden Woods Conservancy Board of Directors to be presented at a future meeting of the Board of Directors for approval.

1. Call to Order: The meeting was called to order by Board President Dale Herrick at 7:02 p.m. Directors present were: Dale Herrick (President), Brian Onessimo (Vice President) John Boccuzzi, Susan Raupach, Joseph Sikora, Warren Johnson, Andrew Lattimer(Treasurer), Cori-Lynn Webber(Secretary), Glenn Brand,  and Diane Bernier. Absent: Susan Atwater . Mr. Jeff Byers of Elite property management, LLC was also present until 7:30 p.m., and Chris Kohnle who will be the temporary Property Manager for the community until Mr. Byers (who is seeking alternative employment) is replaced.  Director Herrick introduced Mr. Kohnle to those Directors who did not know him and to the Unit Owners attending.
2. Approval of Minutes: The minutes for the September 2013 Board of Directors meeting previously published on the Conservancy website and presented to this meeting of the Board for approval were reviewed and the following changes were proposed:
(a) Director Raupach was listed as absent though she was in attendance.
(b) On page 2, line above the last Motion, change the word “to” to the word “two”.
(c) On page 6, Director Bernier asked that lines 7-10 from the bottom that were attributed to her be removed since they were “not right”.

(d) Page 7 paragraph “d”, line 2 change “mend” to “amend”; at line 9, add “g” to “Armstron”; paragraph “g” line 2, change “He” to “She”.

MOTION:  Director Johnson made a motion seconded by Director Sikora to accept the Minutes as amended.  Motion passed unanimously.
3. Treasurer’s Report: Director Lattimer reported that the financial reports are still showing that Community does not have enough cash to cover its expenses. The Property Manager explained that the number shown include a transfer to Reserves which has not yet been done, although it is due on a monthly basis. There is active cash flow in the account. The account totals however show that the Reserve payments have been made.
Director Lattimer stated that the budget assessments are in good shape except for utilities which are higher than anticipated. To date there is $15,000 more in the budget than was budgeted for. The Property Manager pointed out the Conservancy Reserve transfer is higher than budgeted because there was just over $12,000 left in last year’s Conservancy budget that was transferred into the Conservancy Reserve by the Board.
Director Lattimer stated that the Duplexes and Townhomes Reserves are being transferred out of available cash for the entire Community even though there isn’t technically enough cash in the accounts for them. The Property Manager explained that he views the River Reserves as another “bill owed” on a monthly basis based upon the Unit Owners vote on the budget. That is why sometimes the Community appears to not have enough money to cover its Operating Expenses. The Property Manager does not transfer the Reserve money unless there is enough cash flow to cover that payment.

Director Lattimer went over a Reserve Study Analysis which he put together through 2018. He reports that in 2017 if the Pond Dredging number in the reserve study is accurate, the community will not have enough money to cover that. It will need $80,000 not the $70,000 that will remain. Director Lattimer asked that his report be attached to the Minutes.
4. Unit Owners Forum: This portion was held after Property Managers report due to Mr. Byers’ schedule.  

Connie Sidley: Inquired regarding the Management Fee within the budget.  She pointed out that the entire Management Fee for the whole Community is $76,000.  She questioned why 42% of that amount is attributed to the Conservancy.  There were arguments that there should be an increase in the Conservancy Management Fee to cover the cost of management within Woodmoor.  Woodmoor was determined by the Property Manager to take up 2% of his time.  Ms. Sidley pointed out that 2% of $76,000 is $1520. She questioned why the Management Fee increased so much if the increase was tied to Woodmoor.  She further questioned why last year the Board of Directors determined, with Woodmoor voting against it, that $2.47 per unit per month would be transferred into all Councils except Woodmoor thereby making an adjustment of $8358 in the Conservancy budget to the favor of all Unit Owners besides Woodmoor.  She again wanted to understand why a $1000 fee would be compensated for by an $8000 charge.
Director Herrick stated that the increase shown in the budget is equitable and is meant to cover the Woodmoor Management Fees.  He explained that this happens because the Woodmoor Council will not agree to the percentages or to it having its own budget so a divided Board voted to take this action.

Director Webber stated that the Board did not vote on the percentage change in the $2.47 per month per Unit reimbursement that was simply done by discussion.  Nor did the Board vote on the percentages used in this budget, again discussion and Mr. Byers calculations resulted in these percentages.

Terry Tracz: asked Director Lattimer to inquire as to when the information regarding what has been changed in the boundaries and the financial impact of those changes will be available to the Unit Owners. Director Herrick expected that that information would be available in January.

She also inquired as to whether or not any changes in the boundaries have occurred prior to the Declaration Amendment being presented to a vote by the Unit Owners. She inquired as to why the 2014 budget for tree care and landscaping maintenance is so high. She would like to know where the trees are going to be that are being repaired before they are repaired.  She asked if there a way to map that.  Director Herrick said that the changes have not been put in prior to a vote in that mapping can be done when the actual tree work is voted on at the Board. Finally, she too inquired as to why the Conservancy takes up 42% of the Management Fee when there are so many services required by the Councils.  Director Herrick simply said that that had been discussed already.

Peter DeBisschop:  Expressed his thanks to Director Lattimer for putting together the Reserve Study Analysis for the Conservancy. He encouraged all Councils to do the same. He believes that the Board and the Councils need to look at the Reserve Studies and look out into the future to see if adjustments need to be made. He also pointed out that our documents at Section 7.3(c) require records of capital expenditures for the current and next fiscal year be provided to the Unit Owners. He feels the capital projection and that impact on the Reserves is an important part of the Board’s function. Director Herrick agreed that we will include the Reserve Study, the Budget and the explanation in the package provided to homeowners for their vote.

5. Property Manager’s Report:  (Note the report was taken out of order since this is Mr. Byers’ last meeting.  He will be leaving Elite). At the last Board meeting, there was a discussion regarding replacement of trees on the Green. Members of the Board requested that the Manager determine why the trees died so that we do not replace them and have the same thing happen. It was determined that there was no disease in the old trees. When they were planted originally, the roots were not properly placed and they did not grow properly. When they were planted this time they were properly installed.  That job is done.

Mr. Byers pointed out that the Town of Windsor has done some significant work on Thoreau Circle and that it looks great. He reported that the Townhome drainage problem has been repaired. The Woodmoor Homeowners adjacent to the walkway between Pierce Boulevard and Thoreau Circle cleaned up the debris and the blue trail has the stones completed.

Regarding the budget, Mr. Byers reported that we need to get the budget to the Unit Owners within two weeks for a vote in December. He will be gone at that point. 
Director Brand questioned whether he can let the Directors know when Work Orders come in. Director Brand noticed some work done with in his Council. He would prefer to know that that work needs to be done in advance of it being done rather than afterward.  Mr. Byers and Mr. Conley can consult on that issue and try to let Directors know when work is being ordered within their Council.

Mr. Byers indicated that he has done his regular walks through and has listed the problems that they are dealing with in his inspection reports. 

Whereupon Mr. Byers left the meeting and Unit Owners forum was held.
6. Old Business:
a. Boundaries:  Director Herrick reported that he still has not received anything from the Conservancy’s Attorney.  This item will move to the January agenda.
b. Budget 2014:  
MOTION:  A motion was made by Director Boccuzzi seconded by Director Bernier to accept the proposed 2014 Budget and submit same to residents for a vote.  The motion passed 8 to 2 with Directors Webber and Lattimer voting no.

Discussion on the motion started with Director Onessimo questioning the $15,000 tree cost. He pointed out that that seems excessive.  One estimates only cover $3000 for the year and only $5000 was budgeted in the 2013 year, most of which was not spent until last minute expenses were voted in.  Director Herrick was not able to answer the question as to why the tree budget was so high. Director Johnson felt that there is substantial tree work needed in the Community and he suspects that that is why the Property Manager made that number as high. Director Bernier agreed. 
Director Webber addressed the Management Fee as being unfair to the Ridge and to Woodmoor property owners who have very limited needs from the management company.  The Village Duplexes and Townhomes all require substantially more in the way of management services. The 42% number being used by the Property Manager makes no logical sense and has no documented or rational basis that has yet been provided to the Board of Directors. A 2% adjustment for Woodmoor management still leaves 40% of the entire management fee for the Community attributable to the Conservancy. Director Webber expressed her opinion that this is absurd and has no basis in the reality of the Community’s needs.

c. Investment Forms: Director Lattimer received the forms from the investment company, Morgan Stanley, so that he can adjust the Conservancy and Councils investment structure for Reserves and other account balances as needed.  Director Boccuzzi inquired whether his intention was to bring the investments in line with the investments currently being made by the Village. Those investments in the Village are yielding much higher than the other accounts within the Community.  Director Lattimer confirmed that this is his intent.

MOTION:  A motion was made by Director Lattimer seconded by Director Sikora to grant Director Lattimer authority to make adjustments in the investments of the Conservancy and Councils accounts.  The motion passed unanimously.
7. New Business:
a. Resignation:  Director Boccuzzi announced that he is resigning from the Board effective immediately due to personal obligations.  President Herrick thanked him for his service on the Board and to his Community.
b. Streetlight Cleaning:  Director Brand made a request that the inside of the glass in the streetlights be cleaned. He feels that it is very dark in the streets and cleaning the glass will really help.  Director Herrick asked the management company to write to the Town regarding cleaning the glass on the public roads within the Community. Each of the Councils will need to handle their own streetlights in their Council meetings.

8. Committee Reports:
a. Environmental Committee Report was given by Director Brand who reported that his committee has had a very productive fall. The blue trail has 200 feet of newly spread stone at the last leaf Trail end. The poison ivy is sprayed, trail signs replaced or refurbished. He has four members who helped him clean the concrete spillway. He thanks the Board for the funds to continue the committee’s work. 
b. Communications: Peter DeBisschop reported that he is soliciting newsletter articles and looking at new website design ideas. Some of the ideas currently are pull down menu, user-friendly with search capabilities. Since the website is to hold all the Communities legal documents the search capability might be very convenient for Homeowners.  

Michele, at Elite Property Management, looked into reducing the cost of phone lines. She was able to get the Meeting House cost reduced from $60 a month to $30 a month and got them to agree to suspend the pool phone for the months that the pool is not operating to Homeowners. That rate is $75 per month and the pool is only open one week in May, then the months of June, July and August and two weeks in September.  This should save the community substantial amount of money.  
Peter further reported that in order to add teleconferencing capability in the Meeting House, a second phone line has to be installed, which would only allow for two or three people to participate on a teleconference. There would be a net increase to $80 total to add teleconferencing capability into the Meeting House phone system.
c. Meeting House Committee: Peter DeBisschop reported that the committee put together a spill kit for the floors.  They received a donation of the small wet vac and is now keeping cleaner on the stairwell down to the basement with instructions on how to deal with spills. There was a mouse sighting at one of the meetings therefore De-Con has been placed in the basement to deal with the mouse problems. The Meeting House currently has three rentals scheduled in November.
d. Social Committee:  Roland Bernier was not present. Diane Bernier gave his report for him. The food and coat drive was a success again.  Sixty bags of food and more than 20 coats were donated in addition to $100. All donations went to the Windsor Food Bank. The committee is currently working on the Walden Woods calendar for 2014. Please email Diane Drew pictures.  Selection will occur in November. Junk Food Bingo will be November 1st at 7 o’clock.  The Community has holiday parties scheduled as follows:


December 1st (or December 15th)– there will be a children’s party (to be finalize before the November Meeting). 



December 7th -  there will be an adult party.



December 31st - The committee is also planning a New Year’s Eve Party.

e. Welcome Committee: Ruth Johnson reported that 4 Welcome Letters were sent and three individual visits were made. A small group welcome gathering was held at the Johnson’s residents. There are four visits to be made to two renters and 2 owners. The Committee anticipates that it will be very busy in the future since there are eight Country Walk developers rental units that are currently empty and on the market to rent in addition to 11 Country Walk developer unoccupied units for sale. There are 13 known resale units on the market, and three known houses currently under contract. 
She also reported that CWD has a new person taking over for Garrett who has left. Her name is Melody.

f. Standards Committee: Barry Towers reported for his committee that AAI’s are very active right now for work recently approved. He noted that there is a problem with parking on the private roads and he was to have a meeting for Council representatives to look at the Rules and Remedies and brainstorm some solutions. 
g. Garden Committee: Director Bernier reported that her committee had its Harvest Dinner.   She has placed an article in the newsletter and has slots available for next year. If anyone is interested please contact her directly.
h. Document Committee:  Peter DeBisschop requests that all Councils submit Counciil specific rules. So long as those rules do not contradict the existing declaration bylaws he will attempt to add each counsel’s wishes into the documents and point out the changes. He will address with the Councils a request that Unit Owners except legal notices by email to reduce community costs.
Director Herrick pointed out that our next meeting is not the last Wednesday of the month. It is November 20, 2013 due to the Thanksgiving holiday.

MOTION:  The meeting was adjourned at 8:10 p.m. by Motion of Director Boccuzzi and seconded by Director Sikora.  The motion passed unanimously and all went home to watch game six of the World Series.  
Respectfully Submitted by,

Cori-Lynn S. Webber

Secretary

Attachment: 
Treasurer’s Reserve Study Analysis

ACTION ITEMS
1. Mr. Kohnle will follow up on the needed estimates for landscaping and snow removal which should be presented to the Board for the January meeting. (The current contract with Russo requires Board action by April 2014).
2. Mr. Kohnle will follow up on sending out the approved 2014 Budget with explanation as well as to the Reserve Study Assessment provided by Director Lattimer to the Unit Owners as required by the Declaration.

3. Mr. Kohnle will prepare the notice of the Annual Meeting and send that notice out with the budget in a timely manner.

4. All Councils will report to Elite who they voted on and approved for the positions representing that Council on the Board of Directors for the 2014 calendar year.
5. Mr. Kohnle will complete the three bids on the Walden Meadow Island plan provided by Mrs. Levine.  One quote is still outstanding.
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